 ASTHAL PARISH COUNCIL

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

TO BE HELD AT 

THE MAYTIME
TUESDAY 7 NOVEMBER 2017 AT 7.30pm

MINUTES 
Present: Peter Kendall Chairman (PK), Lynne Hughson Vice Chairman (LH), Christopher Allen (CA) and Rita Gunn Clerk (RG)
1. MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting of the Council on 27 September 2017 were approved.

2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies were received from Hugo Codrington (HC), Nicholas Field Johnson (NFJ) and Alex Postan (AP)
3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS
There was nothing to declare.
4. MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

Items a), f) and j) were dealt with first since Mike Wasley (MW) from OCC Highways was present. 
a)
Parking in Asthal. It was confirmed that there should be no parking within 10m of a marked road junction. MW agreed to lay down junction markings at the Green in Asthal and to refresh junction markings and 30 road markings throughout the parish in the spring. It was felt that Asthal residents should then be reminded of the law relating to parking near junctions. Current parking by the Green potentially limits access by emergency services. MW pointed out that obstruction should be reported to the police. RG to contact Nigel Clark to request a survey.
f)
Speed limits through the villages. MW recommended that the council contact Nigel Clark at OCC to ask for a speed survey to assess compliance. This would take 1-2 weeks and cost £100+VAT. If the council then felt a speed limit was require, OCC woud undertake a consultation with all constituents before issuing a legal order. The consultation would cost £2600 and speed signs are approximately £100 each. MW advised the council to undertake an informal consultation with residents first. Visual Message Signs (VMS) were felt to be effective in slowing down drivers but only if a speed limit exists. They cost approximately £1000 and the contact at OCC is Geoff Barrow. The possibility of changing give way signs to stop signs, to slow drivers, was queried. Stop signs are only used when there is zero visibility at the junction and would therefore not be appropriate.
j)
Asthal Green: MW was asked about the possibility of kerb stones around the Green to prevent further erosion. He said that kerbstones could be viewed as urbanisation of a rural area and also could cause a drainage problem. He suggest the use of wooden bollards which would be placed 450mm from the carriageway and agreed to undertake the installation. The possibility of yellow lines was raised. They are not permitted in a conservation area and in any case would require a formal consultation. CA is still seeking advice from the arboroculturalist about the trees on the green and will seek advice on replacements if necessary.
CA agreed to email MW with the tasks he had agreed to undertake, namely line marking/refreshing and wooden bollards, as a reminder

b)
Allotments and Land Registry. Simon Escrit has still not responded and OALC were unable to advise. A search to check that the land is unregistered would be required, cost approximately £80. It would then be necessary to provide evidence of council supervision of the land for allotments etc. It is likely to be a lengthy process. LH will try to establish the cost if we use Simon Escrit. 
c)
Notice Boards. PK queried the invoice for £490 +VAT in the light of the quotation of £350+VAT. A new invoice for £350+VAT was raised. 
d)
Bench for Field Assarts. PK provided costs for two benches of similar construction to the present one (metal and wood construction). Councillors asked for the cost of an all wooden bench with arms. PK to obtain. 
e)
Defibrillators. Pads have a shelf life and should be replaced as and when used. The cost is about £5 from the suppliers but were replaced free of charge by South Southern Ambulance when a set was used. The batteries need replacing every 5 years. CA/LH to establish replacement cost. There has still been no response from JSP about their closure dates with respect to the use of their defibrillators. RG to pursue.
g)
Pollution of Windrush. This item was moved to the end of the meeting since Ashley Smith agreed to attend 
h)
Change to Standing Orders. The updated standing orders will be circulated. (RG)
i)
Community Emergency Plan. This was submitted to OCC
5. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

To adjourn the meeting to enable any members of the public who are present to ask questions of the Council in accordance with Standing Order no. 10. No questions.. 

6. PLANNING MATTERS
a) 17/02955/CND 1 Swan Cottages, Asthall Leigh. Discharge of Conditions 4 and 5 of planning application 17/01277/FUL. Under consideration
b) 17/03147/HHD 5 Walkers Close, Asthal. Erection of two storey and single storey side extension, conversion of loft space and formation of vehicular access with two off-street parking spaces. Approved
c) 17/03006/HHD and 17/03007/LBC Peacheys Cottage, Asthal.  Erection of single storey rear extension. Approved
7. HIGHWAYS

No further items
8. FINANCE
a) To approve Forecast and Budget for 2018/19. The forecast for 2017/18 was accepted. The budget submission for 2018/19 was discussed in the light of earlier debate about speed limits. It was felt that increased provision should be made to allow for the consultation process identified by Mike Wasley. To this end it was agreed to increase the precept request to £3300. This would still require some monies to be taken from reserves but would leave a small margin.
b) Payment of £420 to Minster Joinery was approved
c) It was agreed that application to the Transparency Fund for a Council laptop and scanner, cost of external set up of the website and training costs to maintain the website should be made
d) It was agreed that RG should attend the OALC course on VAT reclaim at a cost of £35+VAT

9. THAMES VALLEY POLICE
Nothing to report
10. RAF Brize Norton

Nothing to report. PK noted that there seemed to have been a lack of communication which he would follow up.
11. OXFORDSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL (OCC)
Nothing to report
12. WEST OXFORDSHIRE DISTRICT COUNCIL (WODC)
Nothing to reort
13. INFORMATION AVAILABLE

Nothing to report
14. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
a) PK stated that he would not be standing for re-election as a councillor in May. 
b) It was noted that the phone box in Asthal had finally been repainted as a result of persistent effort by CA

c) It was agreed that there should be another parish litter picking in the Spring

Item 4g) Pollution of the Windrush

The council expressed their disappointment with both the response of the EA and of Robert Court which they felt were bland and lacked substance. The response from Thames Water was much as expected ie they are doing what is required of them by the relevant regulation. The current financial model of privately owned water companies which must make profits does not lend itself to improving water quality.
Expert view was that the cloudiness was most probably due to precipitation of calcium carbonate but this is likely to be exacerbated by increased levels of chemicals in the water. Water quality is measured against 4 criteria and the Windrush is classified as failing. AS is trying to raise money to allow monitoring and identification of the cause of known problems eg foam on the river

Farming is a significant factor in nitrate and phosphate levels but the Windrush benefits from 10m field margins to limit direct run off. There is no data on the input from agriculture. Input from sewage is measure twice a year which allows the data to be skewed. The most informative data set is the level of invertebrates. VL suggested encouraging volunteer monitors to check invertebrate levels regularly to gain an informed picture.
There is currently no requirement to disclose discharge of raw sewage, although Thames water stated that by 20120 they will have to monitor such discharge and make an annual report to EA. The Windrush does not have the water quality to classify as a bathing river but it is unlikely that members of the public are aware of this or of the discharge of raw sewage, believing that their children are safe to enter the water. It seems wrong that the Windrush flows through several SSSI’s and yet is itself a failing river.
Thames Water do have a Regional meeting where they attempt to address the concerns of the different delegated. They present their long term plan for water quality and this year for the first time they presented a 30year plan for sewage treatment

It was the opinion of Ashley Smith (AS) and Vaughan Lewis (VL) that pressure must be maintained to push the subject up the agenda. It was agreed that the council would reply to Robert Court expressing their dissatisfaction with the response (LH) and at VL’s suggestion copy it to Richard Benyon who is a respected MP and member of a cross party group interested in rivers and fishing.

15. DATE OF NEXT MEETING
Tuesday 13th February 2018 at 7.30pm in The Maytime
